Adopted:  August 20, 2013


 CONNECTICUT STEM CELL RESEARCH ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Minutes – Regular Meeting

Tuesday – July 16, 2013
A regular meeting of the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee “Advisory Committee” was held on Tuesday, July 16, 2013, at the offices of Connecticut Innovations, 865 Brook Street, Rocky Hill, Connecticut.

Call to Order:  Noting the presence of a quorum, Marianne Horn, representing Jewel Mullen, Chairperson of the Advisory Committee and Commissioner of the Department of Public Health, called the meeting to order at 1:03 p.m.  Members present:  Richard H. Dees, Ph.D. (by phone); Sandra Engle, Ph.D. (by phone); Gerald Fishbone, M.D; David Goldhamer, Ph.D.; Ronald Hart, Ph.D. (by phone); Marianne Horn, J.D., representing Jewel Mullen, M.D., M.P.H., M.P.A.; Ann Kiessling, Ph.D. (by phone); Diane Krause, M.D., Ph.D. (by phone); Paul Pescatello, J.D., Ph.D. (by phone); and Milton B. Wallack, D.D.S.  
Members absent:  Treena Livingston Arinzeh, Ph.D; and James Hughes, Ph.D. 
Other Attendees:  Cheryl Allevo (CI); Matthew Cahill (UCONN); Terri Clark (CASE); Joseph Landry (CI); Rick Strauss (CASE); and Paula Wilson (YALE) by (phone). 
Opening Remarks
Attorney Horn welcomed and thanked everyone for their contributions to the Advisory Committee.  She noted that verbatim transcripts will no longer be done on a regular basis for Advisory Committee meetings.  

Myron Genel Resignation
Attorney Horn mentioned that Dr. Genel submitted his resignation effective immediately following the grant review meeting of June 10.  Attorney Horn spoke about and recognized Dr. Genel’s contributions, wisdom and guidance provided to the Advisory Committee. 
Dr. Wallack noted Dr. Genel’s involvement and advocacy with the stem cell initiative and asked that a declaration or statement expressing the Advisory Committee’s appreciation be prepared for Dr. Genel.  Attorney Horn will prepare a statement and/or declaration to be presented to Dr. Genel.  
Approval of Minutes – Advisory Committee Meetings
The Advisory Committee members were asked to consider the minutes from the March 19, 2013, May 1, 2013 and June 10, 2013 meetings.  The typographical error on page 21 in the minutes of June 10, 2013 will be corrected.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Fishbone, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adopting the minutes from the March 19, 2013 regular meeting as presented.  VOTE: 8-0-0 (In favor:  Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Krause, and Wallack MOTION PASSED (Dr. Kiessling and Pescatello were not present for the vote).  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adopting the minutes from the May 1, 2013 special meeting as presented.  VOTE: 8-0-0 (In favor:  Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Krause, and Wallack MOTION PASSED (Dr. Kiessling and Pescatello were not present for the vote).  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Fishbone, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of adopting the minutes from the June 10, 2013 grant review meeting as corrected.  VOTE: 8-0-0 (In favor:  Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Krause, and Wallack MOTION PASSED (Dr. Kiessling and Pescatello were not present for the vote).  
Final Reports
Attorney Horn reminded the members to refrain from the discussion and vote on any items with which they may have a conflict of interest.  

Mr. Landry presented the final technical and financial reports for the following Yale grants:  

· 10-SCA-13, Dr. Cheng, principal investigator
· 10-SCA-18, Dr. Wells, principal investigator

· 10-SCA-05, Dr. Ge, principal investigator

· 10-SCA-38, Dr. Qui/formerly Dr. Dong, principal investigator

· 11-SCD-02, Dr. Lin, principal investigator

Mr. Landry indicated that CI reviewed the reports from a financial perspective, and all appear to be acceptable.  Some concern was expressed with the lack of publications for grants 10-SCA-13, Dr. Cheng, principal investigator, and grant 10-SCA-18, Dr. Wells, principal investigator, whether positive or negative.  Several of the members stated that it is difficult to publish negative data.  A suggestion was made to consider a principal investigator’s past record when he/she applies for grant funding in the future.  In response to the suggestion, it was noted that although some research can be productive, the research can also lead to failures.  A discussion ensued on some of the ways, other than formal publications, the researchers can use to get data out.  Attorney Horn noted that other forms of publication are listed in the Request for Proposal (“RFP”).
The Advisory Committee members discussed the lay summaries for each of the grants.  There was general agreement that the lay summaries should include an explanation of the progress made, difficulties encountered, and the final results should be written for understanding by the general public and Advisory Committee.  It was noted that the RFP should clearly articulate the Advisory Committee’s expectations for the lay summaries. After reviewing the lay summaries in the final reports, there was general consensus that several lay summaries should be revised.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of tabling the acceptance of the final reports for the following grant proposals until acceptable lay summaries are received:  

· 10-SCA-13, Dr. Cheng, principal investigator (include results in lay summary)
· 10-SCA-18, Dr. Wells, principal investigator (include results in lay summary)
· 10-SCA-38, Dr. Qui/formerly Dr. Dong, principal investigator (explain the significance of the project in the lay summary)

· 11-SCD-02, Dr. Lin, principal investigator (explain in lay summary how the funds were used in the last fiscal year)

VOTE: 8-0-1 (In favor:  Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, and Wallack; Recused:  Krause MOTION PASSED (Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote).  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the final reports for grant 10-SCA-05, Dr. Ge, principal investigator.  VOTE:  8-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. (Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote). 
Mr. Landry explained that at the March 2013 meeting, a no-cost extension was authorized for grant 09-SCB-UCHC-09, Dr. Shapiro, principal investigator.  The grant was extended until October 31, and the final report is not due until after that date.  However, the principal investigator submitted the final report in accordance with the original due date.  The Advisory Committee members decided to accept the report as an 8-month report and consider the final report after October 31. 
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the 8-month report for grant 09-SCB-UCHC-09, Dr. Shapiro, principal investigator.  VOTE:  8-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, and Wallack; Recused: Goldhamer). MOTION PASSED. (Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote). 
Annual Audit Reports 

Mr. Landry explained that the annual audit reports for Yale, UCONN/UCHC and Wesleyan were provided for informational purposes.  Noting that the audit report from Wesleyan is much broader than UCONN/UCHC and Yale, the Advisory Committee members asked CI to determine whether the report complies with the requirements of the assistance agreement; and if not, to request a revised report from Wesleyan.  
Revised Lay Summary
Mr. Landry explained that Dr. Sundaram, principal investigator, for grant 11-SCA-40 requested a carryover of funding.  However, the principal investigator was reminded that the Advisory Committee had asked for a revised lay summary.  Several Advisory Committee members present at the meeting reviewed the revised lay summary, and there was general agreement that the revised summary was sufficient.  Mr. Landry stated that the carryover request is within the amount that can be approved by CI.

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the lay summary for grant 11-SCA-40, Dr. Sundaram, principal investigator.  VOTE:  8-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. (Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote). 
Change in PI/Key Personnel and Revised Budget (Yale)
Mr. Landry reviewed the request for a change in the principal investigator for grant 11-SCA-33 from Dr. Amos to Dr. Qyang and a five-month extension of the grant .  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of approving the change in principal investigator to Dr. Qyang and a five-month extension for grant 11-SCA-33.  VOTE:  8-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. (Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote). 
Mr. Landry discussed the request for a change in effort for key personnel for grant 11-SCB-19, Dr. Wolin, principal investigator.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of approving the change in effort for key personnel for grant 11-SCB-19, Dr. Wolin, principal investigator.  VOTE:  9-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. 
Change in PI (UCONN) 
Mr. Landry discussed the proposed change in principal investigator for grant 10-SCB-12, Dr. Lai and Dr. Goldschneider, co-principal investigators.  He indicated that Dr. Goldschneider retired effective July 1, 2013.  The Advisory Committee members requested a revised budget before approving the request.
Change in Scope and Rebuget Request
Mr. Landry explained the request received from Dr. Qyang, principal investigator for grant 12-SCB-YALE-06, to change the scope of the project because of an overlap of funding with the National Institutes of Health (“NIH”).  The Advisory Committee members questioned whether the NIH funding has been awarded and the percentage of the overlap.  Some concern was expressed with the change in scope without going through a peer review process and being weighed against other projects.  There was general agreement that if the principal investigator accepts funding from NIH that creates an overlap of funding for the project, the principal investigator should decline further funding from Connecticut. 

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Dees, seconded by Dr. Engle, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of declining the request for a change in scope for grant 12-SCB-YALE-06, Dr. Qyang, principal investigator; and if funding is accepted from NIH that creates an overlap of funding for the grant, the principal investigator should decline further funding from Connecticut.  VOTE:  9-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. 
Yale Refund Request
The Advisory Committee members reviewed the request for guidance on a refund received for grant 06-SCE-01, Dr. Lin, principal investigator.  Mr. Landry described the refund received by Yale for a library that did not support the research goals of the project.  A discussion ensued on the percentage of the costs for the library that were applied to the project.  It was noted that the three principal investigators used their own funds to purchase other products to continue their research.  The grant was from 2006, and the project is now closed.  The Advisory Committee members questioned the amount of funding used by the principal investigators to purchase the other equipment and whether the equipment is being used for other projects supported by Connecticut grant funding.  After further discussion, the Advisory Committee asked for clarification about any options that may be available in addition to a reimbursement to the state.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of tabling any action with respect to the refund for grant 06-SCE-01, Dr. Lin, principal investigator until further clarification is provided.  VOTE:  9-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello, and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. 
No-Cost Extension Request
Mr. Landry reviewed the no-cost extension request for grant 10-SCB-19, Dr. Qiu, principal investigator.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Goldhamer, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of authorizing a no-cost extension for grant 10-SCB-19, Dr. Qiu, principal investigator.  VOTE:  9-0-1 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello, and Wallack; Recused: Krause). MOTION PASSED. 
Rebuget Grant Award

Mr. Landry reviewed the budget requests that were authorized by CI for grant 10-SCA-23 Dr. Chhabra, principal investigator, and grant 11-SCA-28, Dr. Ma, principal investigator.  

Interim Financial Reports
Mr. Landry mentioned that interim financial reports were received for the following grants:

12-SCB-Yale-01, Dr. Horsley

12-SCA-Yale-15, Dr. Ren

12-SCA-Yale-23, Dr. Krause

12-SCA-Yale-16, Dr. Wang

12-SCA-Yale-02, Dr. Slack

12-SCB-Yale-11, Dr. Park

12-SCD-Yale-01, Dr. Lin

12-SCB-Yale-10, Dr. Ivanova

12-SCB-Yale-06, Dr. Qyang

12-SCA-Yale-26, Dr. Zhou

12-SCB-Yale-05, Dr. Kocsis

12-SCA-Yale-09, Dr. Dufresne

12-SCDIS-Yale-01, Dr. Redmond

12-SCB-UCHC-09, Dr. Chamberlain

12-SCB-UCON-02, Dr. Lai

12-SCB-UCON-01, Dr. Goldhamer

Results of Surveys on 2013 Grant Selection Process

Mr. Strauss provided an overview of the 2013 Stem Cell Research Program Peer Review and Grant Selection Process.  He highlighted the recommendations made by the Connecticut Academy of Science and Engineering (“CASE”) to consider for the 2014 process.  In addition to discussing the recommendations regarding the Peer Review process, Mr. Strauss talked about simplifying the manner in which information is transmitted to the Peer Review Committee members and Advisory Committee members.  A suggestion was made to restrict the size and/or the pictures that can be submitted by applicants.  Barb Lesh from the Small Business Innovation talked about utilizing the CT iHubs to help simplify the documentation process.  She noted that the CT iHub may be used instead of the CI Website to access Advisory Committee materials.  

Mr. Strauss discussed the recommendations to improve the Advisory Committee review process and RFP process.  He reviewed some of the comments made by the Peer Review Committee members.
A question arose about handling potential overlaps of funding for applicants that apply for more than one grant.  Dr. Krause will provide information on how NIH deals with this issue.

Attorney Horn suggested that at the August meeting, the Advisory Committee members look at the RFP and other criteria used to evaluate the grants.  She will provide the Advisory Committee members with the checklist used for the 2013 grant review process.  A suggestion was made to look at whether an applicant has been previously funded through CI and to consider the use of “forced ranking” or ranking based on a bell curve.  It was noted that it may be helpful for the Peer Review Committee members to understand the Advisory Committee’s criteria and/or goals and funding available.  While reviewing the RFP, a suggestion was made to consider shifting the timing of the release and responses.

In response to a comment made in the CASE report about additional future funding, Dr. Wallack suggested moving forward with discussions in a more formal manner.  He recommended forming a subcommittee of the Advisory Committee to begin the process of developing a strategy for future funding.

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of establishing a subcommittee of the Advisory Committee to focus on investigating other sources of funding and advocating future funding from the Connecticut General Assembly.  VOTE:  10-0-0 (In favor: Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Hart, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello, and Wallack). MOTION PASSED. 
Dr. Wallack agreed to be a member and chair the subcommittee.  Any other members interested should contact Dr. Wallack.  There was general agreement that the subcommittee membership should not be limited to Advisory Committee members and should include members that can add to the process of validating the importance of the Advisory Committee.

Ms. Allevo explained and went through the process of connecting to the Advisory Committee materials through the CT iHub Website.

Public Comments
There were no public comments. 
Next Meeting Date

The next meeting will be held on August 20, 2013.  
Adjournment
MOTION:  Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of adjourning the meeting at 3:30 p.m.







Respectfully submitted:



















_____________________







Dr. Jewel Mullen, Chair
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